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The Secretary

Select Committee on Medicare

Suite S1 30

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Dear Sir/Madam

Re: Submission to the Senate Select Committee on Medicare

The Council of Social Service of NSW (NCOSS) would like the Senate Select Committee on Medicare to consider this submission addressing the following matters outlined in the terms of reference.

The impact of the current rate of the Medicare Benefits Schedule and Practice Incentive program on practitioner incomes and viability of bulk billing practices.

NCOSS understands that the Government claims that the present reforms will address the drop in bulk billing rates by general practitioners (GPs).  This is, however, not based on any satisfactory evidence, and NCOSS would strongly recommend that independent research on the reasons for declining bulk billing rates be undertaken in order to provide a sound basis for policy decision-making.  
While Medicare is not in itself actually universal, as not everyone is bulk billed; it has implied universality in the sense that any doctor can bulk bill any patient at any time. However we can assume, based on past experience and previously recorded high levels of bulk billing, that under the current model approximately 20% of GPs will never bulk bill for reasons that have little to do with income and billing arrangements. In an interview with Professor Richardson, Professor of Health Economics at Monash University, on the ABC's 7.30 Report in 2001, it was stated that "the price doctors charged was really a reflection of the supply of the number of doctors in an area." This is still applicable today, for example in places such as the northern suburbs of Sydney, some of the wealthiest suburbs in the state, the oversupply of doctors and competition for patients has resulted in widespread use of bulk billing. However in rural and country areas where doctor numbers are low, bulk billing has been steadily declining. 

NCOSS is concerned that there is limited access to bulk billing in rural NSW.  In many areas, there is no local GP who bulk bills.  Where bulk billing is available, it is often a long wait to obtain an appointment.  NCOSS is aware that doctors in rural areas claim that they can no longer afford to bulk bill if they want to stay on top of practice costs.  For example, NCOSS has received a report of a doctor in a rural area, who bulk bills, stating that she can no longer afford to see people for extended consultations and in order to maintain the viability of her practice she is required to shorten consultations and aim to see at least five patients an hour. The doctor acknowledges that this is not satisfactory and that there should be the ability to do thorough check ups, however if the practice does not remain viable and has to close then there will be one less doctor in an already under resourced area. Many doctors in rural areas have also started to charge fees and if people cannot afford these costs, there are very limited options for them.

The proposed changes will effectively increase GP incomes, as a whole, by $300 - $400 million per year, depending on how the individual GP reacts with his or her prices, however two-thirds to three-quarters of these increases will be met by patient payments within concentrated areas (Comment from Professor John Deeble at a Medicare Forum). In doing some approximations on current doctor incomes, averaged across the state, and expenditures, it would appear that the estimated expenses that doctors must pay of $125,000 approximately equates with the middle bandwidth of average doctor's costs internationally, and leaves the doctor with an income of around $128,000 per year. Compared to the general population, this is a high income.  NCOSS is aware that some GPs are comparing this income to that of specialists and some other professional groups and claiming it to be insufficient..  

Doctors consider that their costs have significantly increased due to medical indemnity and professional liability insurance increases over the past few years and that this, combined with increased administration costs and a gradual decrease in the amount that doctors' receive through the Medicare rebate (due to inflation), has had an impact on their incomes and practice viability.  If these cost increases are the cause of the decrease in bulk billing, then it can be expected that increasing their incomes through Medicare will bring the level of bulk billing back up to the highs that were experienced in 1996/97. Unfortunately though this is unlikely to be the case as GPs may have found that it is easier to increase their income through private billing of patients rather than waiting for increases to Medicare.

Another possible contributing factor to the decline in the number of bulk billed GP services appears to be the level of resistance to the Government’s attempt to increase GP incomes through the Practice Incentive Payment and Enhanced Primary Care programs rather than through general and untied increases in the Medicare Rebate.  The AMA for example, has said that PIP and EPC are antithetical to the principles of General Practice and that they should be scrapped in favour of redirecting the money to an increase in the Medicare rebate.  (AMA Press Release 11 June 2003).  

While PIP and EPC are important sources of potential income for GPs, it may be that the tangible and intangible costs associated with these programs are dissuading many GPs from tapping into these sources, particularly where it is easier for them to fall back on private billing to top up their practice income.   

Finally, getting existing GPs to is not a sufficient means of ensuring equity for disadvantaged people, as this does not direct resources to people in most need by instead to the areas where the GPs happen to practice.  

The impact of General Practitioner Shortages on patient's ability to access appropriate care in a timely manner.

NCOSS is concerned with the impact of general practitioner shortages on patients' ability to access appropriate care in a timely manner. This problem, which is impacted upon by the above concerns of the current Medicare rebate, is exacerbated in rural and remote areas where a limited workforce, and demand for service, has resulted in doctors charging fees and extending consultation times as a way of reducing patient numbers. 

This has two potential impacts. Firstly, where patients move, if there are other doctors nearby, onto another practitioner who bulk bills, increasing that doctor's workload until they need to find some way to reduce patient numbers. Secondly, people are simply reducing visits or stop accessing the doctor. This means that disadvantaged individuals and families and people with chronic conditions become discouraged from seeking health care for purely economic reasons and therefore become a greater burden on the overall public hospital system as they become increasingly unwell. 

NCOSS has received many reports of disadvantaged people  putting off medical appointments due to cost.  One example is a person on the disability pension who had to cancel their appointment as they could not afford the gap charge  Rather than maintaining their health or taking preventative measures people this forces people into the treatment spectrum of medical intervention, which is far more costly for the Government. 

This problem is exacerbated by the Government's general failure to develop other aspects of the primary health care system, such as Allied Health Services.  

The likely impact on access, affordability and quality services for individuals, in the short- and longer-term, of the following Government-announced proposals:

NCOSS considers that incentives for free care from general practitioners limited to health care card holders or those beneath an income threshold, will do little to attract the infrastructure and workforce needed to meet demand for primary health care.  While there may be improvements in some areas, the areas with the least access to bulk billing at present are the areas which are least likely to experience any increase in bulk billing under the proposed new arrangements.   It will also create a disincentive for people who have a chronic condition or disability from seeking employment as this would result in a loss to their entitlement to a health care card.

There is also concern that the bulk billing rates for those with health care cards will be determined by the extent to which individual doctors are able to cross-subsidise bulk billed consultations with private fee paying consultations. This will inevitably lead to the situation where people on a low income will have limited access to the doctor.

NCOSS is also concerned with the potential for the creation of a two tiered health system divided between the haves and have-nots, and the health service for the have-nots will be seriously underfunded. If the United States’ experience is anything to go by and Medicare is treated as a non-universal rather than a universal service, it will offer a second rate service to those who qualify as recipients. This is because higher income earners will no longer have a stake in the system and will not be concerned as to the affordability or quality of a system that they will no longer have to use

A change to bulk-billing arrangements to allow patient co-payment at point of services co-incidental with direct rebate reimbursement.

NCOSS is concerned that a change to bulk-billing arrangements to allow patient co-payment at point of services co-incidental with direct rebate reimbursement, will have a negative effect on people who have low to middle incomes. This proposal is of significant concern when considering that the co-payments will be uncapped unless the person can afford private health insurance gap cover, which will cap co-payments at $1,000.  The introduction of a co-payment will discourage individuals and families on low to middle incomes, who are unable to pay for private health insurance, from seeking necessary medical care or force them to do without other necessities so that they can afford to visit the doctor.

The other concern is that doctors will be tempted to increase fees as they know that unlimited private health insurance cover will be available beyond the $1,000 limit for people on co-payments.

This proposal also removes the Medicare rebate from the public arena. The fee that the average person will be required to pay at the doctor's practice is likely to increase from $12 to between $15 - $25, however as the rebate is paid directly to the doctor how does the patient know what the rebate will be and if they have been charged fairly or not?

A new safety net for concession cardholders only and its interaction with existing safety nets.

NCOSS considers the new safety net for concession cardholders to be less  beneficial than the current safety nets.  The current arrangements containlower thresholds after which the patient does not have to pay anything for pharmaceuticals, and they are able to claim 100% of the schedule fee back for medical services received. Under the new proposal the safety net will only commence after $500 is spent and then for only 80% of the costs after that. This will have a significantly large negative impact on those that are ageing and those with chronic medical conditions. They will be worse off under the new scheme and be even further out-of-pocket for necessary medical care. This again could lead disadvantaged people to avoid doctor's appointments in an effort reduce costs.
Private health insurance for out-of-hospital out-of-pocket medical expenses.

Australia is second only to the United States in terms of having a very large private health sector.  International experiences provide conclusive evidence that the larger the private sector is, the higher the total cost of the health system. Private medicine is expensive, administration costs associated with this are higher and the Government has less cost control over the private sector whereas in public health systems, where the Government has control over negotiation of costs with providers, there are good records of cost control.

Alternatives in the Australian context that could improve the Medicare principles of access and affordability, within an economically sustainable system of primary care, in particular:

(a) Whether the extension of federal funding to allied and dental health services could provide a more cost-effective health care system,

More and more research is proving that poor dental health affects an individual’s overall health and oral health problems are found to be linked to medical conditions such as: 
· Circulatory diseases -Ischaemic heart disease, cardiovascular disease, coronary heart disease, atherosclerosis, cardiovascular accident (stroke);

· Diabetes; 

· Arthritis; 

· Respiratory disease – Pneumonia; 

· Cancer; 

· Pre-term Low-birth-weight Babies.

Because of the expense of even basic dental procedures such as root canal therapy and fillings, people on pensions are not encouraged to visit dentists regularly.  This means they must put up with considerable pain and distress for long periods before they are attended to by a NSW public dental service provider.  By then, a simple procedure invariably has turned out to be a more complicated procedure with more difficult treatment.

This problem has an inevitable flow-on to the public hospital system.  This means that more people have to be admitted to hospital for illnesses associated with dental health problems than would be the case if low-income earners could afford quality dental work.  This includes diseases such as diabetes, which have a high long term costs to the health system.

The problem of dental health and other health issues for low income earners poses unenviable choices.  That is, people on a pension or similar income must prioritise the health problems they can afford to attend to.

Greater funding of Allied Health Services would have a flow on effect in decreasing demands on doctors and dentists and improving people's health care. Many of these professions can carry out the necessary interventions to assist a person with their health care needs thus reducing the necessity for or frequency of visits to GPs. This approach is also consistent with a multidisciplinary approach to health care to address the overall health and well being of a person.
(b) The implications of reallocating expenditure from changes to the private health insurance rebate.

At present it costs Australian taxpayers approximately $2.3 billion to support private health insurance, yet each year premiums increase on average by 7%. This money could be used to provide a range of community and public health services and to improve the quality of existing services, services that would be available to all people. Unfortunately the money does not provide any new services and instead supports a particular part of the community, and particularly private providers, who are not interested in keeping Medicare sustainable.

Subsidies paid to private dentists by private insurance, via the Government rebates, are greater than the amount that the Government pays into public dentistry. This money should be re-directed so that there is a focus on prevention and early treatment for oral health problems rather than the current practice of pulling out teeth.

(c) Alternative remuneration models that would satisfy medical practitioners but would not compromise the principle of universality, which underlies Medicare.

As an immediate step, there should be a general increase in the Medicare rebate combined with an improved and expanded Practice Incentive Program, including incentives for GPs to bulk bill all or most patients, possibly with one payment cutting in at 80% of all patients bulk-billed and another at 100% of patients bulk-billed. 

NCOSS strongly supports the Commonwealth’s approach of blending fee for service payments to GPs with Enhanced Primary Care and Practice Incentive Program payments as a way of tying health expenditure to increasing the quality and effectiveness of patient care.  Every effort should be made to encourage GP take up of these programs while maintaining the benefits to consumers, which are at the heart of these initiatives

An immediate start should be made on a long-term strategy to address access to primary health care.  The Commonwealth should signal its intent to lead and coordinate a Commonwealth/State framework to ensure funding and spending decisions are directed towards the equitable delivery of primary health care services.  This framework should include an intergovernmental and whole of government approach to supporting and building the capacity of disadvantaged communities (including infrastructure and transport services, housing and employment) so they are able to attract, or easily access, health care services as well as the other resources needed to foster the health of the population. 

As part of this work, a national primary health care access index should be developed to guide priorities for investment according to where access to health services is poorest.  

Greater levels of Commonwealth support for other parts of the primary health care system, in concert with the States and Territories, should also be provided in areas of demonstrated need.  

For more information, please contact Samantha Edmonds, Senior Policy Officer, on (02) 9211 2599 ext 116 or Samantha@ncoss.org.au.

Yours sincerely,

[image: image2.png]/ O“‘/ Tt 100m8
Y

77




Gary Moore

Director
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